 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 2 October 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present for part of the meeting.
Public participation took place between 7.05pm and 7.10pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
135/17
Cllr Hughes welcomed Cllr Clark and Cllr Miall to MCC, following their recent Co-option. Both had been Co-opted as councillors for Jameston and Lydstep Ward.

136/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr Paul Hannon and Cllr John Long. 
137/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b) – Planning: PEMBS/PREMS/N/0725 and a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 – To consider a request from MUFC to provide support for the purchase of a second hand roller. Cllr Parker declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b). Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (b) and a Personal Interest in agenda item 13 (b) – Jameston Play Area update. Cllr Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (c) – Planning: NP/17/0580/FUL.     
            Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
138/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 September 2017. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 September 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 3 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
139/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 4 September 2017. Clerk reported that, following completion of the Annual Audit 2016/17, no requests had been received (in the timescale) from local electors to see copies of the audit paperwork.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC Meeting held on 4 September 2017. Clerk actioned.
140/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Email from Cllr Hannon offering apologies for meeting and commenting on planning application NP/17/0500/FUL and asking about progress on provision of a mirror to help with the blind and dangerous junction out of the road to St James’s Church, Manorbier. 
· Email from Andrea Thomas providing details of the registered charity number of Save Our Skrinkle Park.

· Email and letter from Boundary Commission providing details of a consultation on the draft ‘Guidance for Principal Councils on the Review of Communities’. This review to also affect Town and Community Councils (possible reduction in Wards, clustering, etc). Full Council asked that the documents be copied to Members in readiness for a discussion at the November 2017 meeting of MCC. Deadline for comments is 21 December 2017.
· PLANED event on 2 November 2017 in Narberth: ‘Fit for the Future’.

· MoD Annual Access and Recreation Meeting on 10 October 2017.

· Details from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) of community meetings to discuss domestic waste and recycling and its face to face facilities.
· PCC consultation regarding a proposal to increase PCC’s direct fees and charges.

· Donation request from Macmillan Cancer Support South West Wales. Members agreed to consider at the November 2017 meeting of MCC.

· Letter from PCC about a review of its 395 current speed limit Traffic Regulation Orders.

· One Voice Wales (OVW) Pembrokeshire Area Committee meeting details. Clerk reported that Cllr Marcia Kidney had said that she would now find it difficult to attend these meetings due to pressure of other work. Clerk outlined the work of OVW for the benefit of Cllrs Clark and Miall.
· NALC recommendation of ‘BHIB Insurance’ as the preferred supplier of Council insurance.
Other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. Cllr Hughes suggested that the Clerk be contacted if any Member wished to see the specific details of any items of correspondence discussed.
141/17
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0500/FUL – Roof alterations to garage, replacement extension to side and rear at Beachcroft, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Parker proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. 
At this point (7.33pm), Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker left the room.

b) PEMBS/PREMS/N/0725 – Licence application to update plan of internal licenced area at Brown’s Country Club and Restaurant, Buttyland Manor Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Cllr Hughes reported that PCNPA had advised PCC that there was currently no planning permission for the first floor to be used as a function room. Full Council noted and agreed that it could not consider making a judgement on this licence application, as the owner did not have planning permission for the first floor to be used as a function room.

Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (7.38pm). 
Cllr Hughes left the room at this point (7.39pm) and Cllr Hall took over as Chair of the meeting.

c) NP/17/0580/FUL – Erection of 3 bedroom dormer bungalow with separate garage at Plot 1, Green Grove, Jameston SA70 8QJ. After a brief discussion, Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention.
Cllr Hughes returned to the room at this point (7.42pm) and took over as Chair of the meeting.

Clerk wondered if enough time was being provided for councillors to look at planning applications in order to help inform discussions. Members discussed options including asking PCNPA for email copies of planning applications. Members agreed to arrive at 6.30pm for the next MCC meeting, in order to view in more detail the planning applications under consideration.
d) Pre-application Consultation for proposed erection of 23 affordable homes with associated access, parking, landscaping and engineering works at land at Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Parker declared a Personal Interest in this item. Cllr Hughes informed councillors that details of this pre-application consultation were now displayed in Jameston Village Hall and comments were requested by the applicant (Pembrokeshire Housing) by 28 October 2017. Cllr Williams proposed that the Clerk be asked to request an extension to this deadline for comments, in order for MCC to have more time to consider its comments (and those from local residents) on this pre-application consultation. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. 
e) Other Notices and correspondence, including approvals for various Tree Works, were discussed and noted by Full Council. Cllr Hughes also provided an update on his attendance at a recent PCNPA Development Management Committee (DMC) meeting at which he provided comments (re-iterating comments and objections made previously MCC) on two recent planning applications (NP/17/0127/FUL – One Planet Development for single household and Retention of temporary caravan at Willow Farm, North of Rock Farm, Cow Park Lane, Manorbier Newton SA70 8QB and NP/16/0647/FUL – Conversion and extension of existing redundant buildings to two holiday let cottages at Manor Farm, Lydstep SA70 7SG.). Both applications were, however, approved by the DMC. 
142/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 August 2017 to 13 September 2017 and the Budget Monitoring Report for the period 1 July 2017 to 30 September 2017. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £2,708.77 and that transactions totalling £2,335.78 had cleared the account. One cheque totalling £40.00 remained unpresented at 13 September 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £31,170.97 following receipt of the 2nd Precept payment of £6,367.00 for 2017/18. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Copies of the MCC Budget Monitoring Report for the period 3 April to 30 September 2017 had also been handed out by the Clerk. This showed a spend of £8,094.30 to 30 September 2017. Members noted and were content.
143/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Memorial seat in Jameston (see item 121/17): PCC’s Highways team had passed the matter to their Streetcare team (Marc Owen) and a response was awaited. Relevant photographs had been sent to Marc Owen.

· Vehicle Actuated Speed Signs in Manorbier: PCC were seeking the views of residents who lived adjacent to the proposed location. One resident had given their approval. The views of one other resident were awaited before matters could proceed. 

· School bus not using bus stop bay to drop children off near to Station Road: First Cymru was the operator involved. A meeting between the safety officer at PCC’s Highways Team and First Cymru was planned to try and resolve the matter.   

· Local residents had noticed the placement of a caravan in the field where the new community centre was planned to be built in Manorbier. There was no sign of anyone living in the caravan and was possibly being used for storage purposes by horse owners.

· Will Lloyd from PCC would shortly be visiting Manorbier Newton to look at locations where the road was breaking up.

· PCC had voted against PCNPA proposals to re-locate into County Hall, Haverfordwest. Some cross/joint working between the two bodies had not been ruled out.

· PCC Review of Traffic Regulation Orders: 30 mph speed limits were being looked at first. Most, if not all, in Manorbier’s area were unlikely to change. The exercise was more about tidying up legislation but if any changes were proposed, PCC would ask for comment/feedback first. Cllr Parker asked about extending the 20 mph speed limit through Station Road as far as the railway station. County Cllr Kidney agreed to email PCC to ask about this extension.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
144/17
To receive an update on the Casual Vacancy process and agree next steps. Clerk reported that the Electoral Services Office at PCC had confirmed that no requests to hold an election (following the resignation of Cllr Haynes) had been received by them from local electors, before the expiry of the deadline of 25 September 2017. MCC had been requested to fill this vacancy by Co-option in due course. Members agreed to consider further at MCC’s January 2018 meeting.
145/17
To consider a request from Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) to provide support for the purchase of a second hand roller. Clerk reported that MUFC had now confirmed that all rubbish had been cleaned away from around the sports pavilion and rubbish at the site of last year’s bonfire night event would be cleaned away after this year’s bonfire night. A skip was in place to clear everything away within one week of this year’s event. As a result, MUFC would like MCC to further consider its request for MCC to purchase a second hand roller for £350 plus VAT, for use by MUFC. Clerk reported that Richard Mason had cleared vegetation, including intrusive ivy, away from around the pavilion. Cllr Hall confirmed that organisers of the bonfire were now working with MUFC. Clerk also confirmed that MUFC had now appointed a committee to run its affairs. Membership was read out by the Clerk. MUFC had confirmed that any roller purchased would be pulled by a 4x4 vehicle. Cllr Hughes said that by purchasing a second hand roller, MCC would save costs over a short period of time. (MCC currently pays for its grass cutter to roll the field at £250 per time.) Cllr Williams proposed that MCC purchase a second hand roller for use by MUFC at £350 plus VAT providing it remains the property of MCC; MUFC maintains it and MCC insures the roller. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken 6 in favour, 1 abstention. 

County Cllr Kidney left the public gallery and the room at this point.

146/17
To consider any update on the Notice Relating to Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Clerk had not received anything further from Matt Cloud, PCC. Cllr Miall was brought up to date on this issue, including previous suggestions on applying for a Public Spaces Protection Order.   
147/17
To discuss and approve the commissioning of two dog waste signs for Manorbier beach. Clerk reported that no further update had been received from PCNPA. Clerk was asked to chase up PCNPA. Cllr Clark reported that the mill stream had been clogged up with vegetation on the beach and was flooding the ground at the base of the walkway. Clerk was asked to report the matter to PCNPA.  
148/17

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – no update from PCC. News was awaited from County Cllr Kidney. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to chase up. Cllr Hall wondered if Simon Hart MP could be involved. If no progress was made, councillors agreed to approach either Simon Hart MP or Angela Burns, AM.
b) Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed that Cllr Williams had completed his latest inspection. Nothing further to report.  
c) Re-surfacing of land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – work had not been undertaken but Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to chase up County Cllr Kidney for an update on progress.
d) Installation of traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the

Pembroke direction. See item 143/17 above.
e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. Anthony Richards, PCC, had confirmed that a site meeting had been held at Park Farm and an assessment of the suitability of a proposed alternative route was undertaken. The farmer will now be undertaking some more work to define the exact alternative route in readiness for a further inspection by PCC. MCC would then be consulted on the proposal.
149/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – MCC’s BT Premium email costs (1 month) and printer ink - £23.66. Cllr Hall proposed that these costs be approved. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) WebServe4u – rectification of IT email problems, reset email account - £45.00. Cllr Clark proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk reported that WebServe4u had offered to set up an independent email account for MCC for £35. Members noted it was personal preference but Clerk was asked to get some further details from WebServe4u, including on security matters.

c) Richard Mason Gardening Services – grass cutting from June 2017 to September 2017 - £1,715.00. This cost included the previously approved rolling of the south field and clearing of vegetation from around the pavilion. Cllr Williams noted that Jameston Play Area had been cut satisfactorily but grass cuttings had been dumped in the corner of the field over the fence. Clerk was asked to approach Richard Mason to ask him to remove grass cuttings and take off-site. Cllr Clark proposed that this invoice be approved and payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
150/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Williams reported on the condition of a wall in Manorbier next to Inglenook Cottage and adjacent to the play area. PCC had now cordoned off this wall but wondered if repair work was being followed up. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to report the matter to County Cllr Kidney.  

Cllr Hughes referred to Cllr Hannon’s email comment about the need for a mirror to assist drivers exiting the road from St James’s Church, Manorbier. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to report the matter to County Cllr Kidney.


Cllr Hughes reported that a third signatory was now required to be put forward and authorised (by Barclays Bank plc) in respect of cheque signatures. At present, Cllr Hughes and Cllr Marcia Kidney were authorised signatories. Following Cllr Haynes’s resignation a new third signatory was required. After a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that Cllr Clark be approved as MCC’s third authorised signatory. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 6 November 2017 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm.
 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.53pm.
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